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2. Electoral Roll and appointment of Electoral Roll Officer

3. Elections:


PCC
Sidespeople
Independent Examiner
4. Vicar’s Report
5. Report of the Proceedings of the PCC
6. Fabric & Finance

a) Annual Finance Report
b) Church building and Churchyard

c) Parish Hall
7. Reports on Parish Activities
8. Looking Ahead
9. AOB
PARISH OF ST MARY WITH ST ALBAN, TEDDINGTON
Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Parishioners (Vestry Meeting)

Held on 27 April 2021 at 7.30pm via Zoom
Present:
Revd Joe Moffatt
Chairman

Mr Robin Field-Smith
Senior Churchw
arden

Mrs Katherine Matthews
Honorary PCC secretary


And 39 members of the congregation.

The Vicar extended a welcome to all attending the meeting which was again taking place via Zoom due to the CV crisis.

The Rev Caroline Halmshaw opened the meeting with prayers. 
1. It was confirmed that the notice convening the meeting had been displayed on the main doors of the church. 
2. Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Carla Maroussas, David England, Paul Hammond, David Power, Alex Ruffer & Sarah Williams.

3. Minutes of 2020 Meeting of Parishioners
The minutes of the Meeting of Parishioners held on 14 October 2020 were accepted as an accurate record of the meeting. There were no matters arising.

4. Election of Churchwardens
The vicar reminded everyone that although churchwardens were elected to serve for a period of 4 years, they did need to be re-elected each year. Robin Field-Smith has so far served for 3 years and Carla Maroussas for 1 year. Both had submitted their names for re-election and following a proposal from the vicar, both were elected unanimously.

The vicar noted that the churchwardens have served the parish during one of the most challenging years in memory. They have undertaken the responsibility of ensuring that the church remains safe & welcoming when it has been allowed to open and that services have continued uninterrupted throughout whether they be live or online. A vote of thanks and a warm round of applause were given to Robin & Carla for their hard work and dedication over the past 12 months.
The meeting closed at 7.40pm.

Signed  



Chairman


Date  


PARISH OF ST MARY WITH ST ALBAN, TEDDINGTON

Minutes of the Annual Parochial Church Meeting

Held on 27 April 2021 at 7.45pm via Zoom

Present:
Revd Joe Moffatt
Chairman


Mr Robin Field-Smith
Senior Churchwarden


Mrs Katherine Matthews
Honorary PCC secretary


And 39 members of the congregation.

1. Minutes of Annual Parochial Church Meeting 2020
The minutes of the 2020 Annual Parochial Church Meeting held on 14 October 2020 were accepted as an accurate record of the meeting by all present.

2. Electoral Roll and Election of Electoral Roll Officer
The Electoral Roll officer, Jennifer Paynter, had revised the Electoral Roll and she presented her figures as at 11 April 2021. The results of the new roll showed 348 names, meaning a net loss of 13 names on the figure reported in 2020. Of the 348 names on the new roll, 115 are in respect of people who reside outside the parish who habitually attend public worship in this parish. The names removed from the Roll relate to 8 persons who have sadly died and 8 who have moved away.

The vicar reminded those present that Esther Hammond whose year’s mind was on 22 April was included in the above number of deaths. A minute’s silence was held to remember her and all those whom we have lost over the last 12 months.

Jennifer Paynter had put her name forward for re-election as Electoral Roll officer and following a proposal by the vicar, Jennifer was elected unanimously. 

3. Elections
Elected members of the PCC

4 members of the PCC were up for re-election this year, having served for 3 years. Paul Hammond, Katherine Matthews & Peter Stevens had chosen to stand for re-election and all were re-elected unanimously. David England however had decided to retire. 

Ant Cooper, Sidonie Kennan & Alex Ruffer had offered to stand for election to the PCC and all were elected unanimously. Sidonie has lived in the parish for 3 years and has attended the 9am service and Church Mice with her young daughter, Ant has been attending the 10am service over the last 18 months (mainly online!) and Alex is an active member of the church choir. The PCC is very much looking forward to their involvement and input at future PCC meetings.

Sidesmen:
The churchwardens take on the responsibility of arranging the sidesmen’s rota. All sidesmen have expressed their willingness to continue and all were re-elected. The vicar expressed his particular thanks to the churchwardens for their hard work over the last year as churches have been allowed to reopen at different times during the CV crisis, given that more rotas & volunteers are needed at each service to record names, arrange seating and generally ensure that CV rules & guidance are followed to enable services to be carried out in the safest possible way.
Independent examiner:
Jason Hughes is willing to continue as the independent examiner. His election was approved unanimously.
4. Vicar’s Report
The vicar read out the main points from his report which was included in the Annual Report:

Activate: the new Sports Ministry, now known as Activate, has been busy with both in-person foodbank deliveries and online activities which combine physical exercise with spiritual reflection. More group activities are planned as lockdown restrictions are lifted. (A further update on Activate was given by Rev Chris Kennedy later in the meeting).

Online church: One of the most significant developments during lockdown has been the need to introduce technology into the church in order to offer on-line services. This has provided some lasting benefits given that there is now a much larger group of people praying for and on behalf of the parish. Daily Prayer has become a permanent fixture in the day of several members of our congregation as they join in via Zoom every morning and evening. Further the church has acquired the equipment and knowledge to offer live-streamed services which means that people can still join with services even though illness, location or commitments prevent them from coming to church.

The vicar recorded his particular thanks to Fred Squire for his commitment and dedication to sourcing the new equipment, overseeing its installation and operating it at every service. The vicar also thanked James Ward who has offered his professional expertise during the year.

Clergy team: the vicar also expressed his thanks and admiration to the clergy team who have all adapted so well to new ways of working and overall have risen to the challenges of the past 12 months as well as any parish could! Rev Mary Hawes has instigated online Family Fun Time & Zoom coffee. Nurture courses led by Rev Caroline Halmshaw have continued and have proven very popular. The Podcast to which all the clergy have contributed have been interesting and thought-provoking.

Caroline’s curacy: the vicar was pleased to announce that Caroline has agreed to extend her ministry with us beyond her 3-year curacy which ends in June 2021. From July she will become our Associate Vicar.
The vicar acknowledged that the many and varied accounts of the working groups, teams and activities in the Annual Report are testament to the enormous endeavours undertaken by so many in our congregation. He expressed his thanks and gratitude to all who contribute to this work.

5. Report of the Proceedings of the PCC
The report was taken as read as an accurate statement of all decisions taken by the PCC during 2020-2021. The vicar thanked Katherine Matthews for her work as PCC secretary.

6. Fabric & Finance
a. Finance - Annual Finance Report:
Fred Squire, treasurer, presented the Annual Finance Report to those present. His overall comments were that the church finances were healthy despite a particularly difficult year. The original budget had been revised to reflect the likely impact on finances due to the lockdowns but taking all the challenges into account, we have reason to be optimistic.

The key features of 2020 were:

Income of £282,668; (2019: £272,289)

Reported costs, including depreciation, of £339,708; (2019: £308,233)

Deficit of £56,040; (2019 Deficit of £35,944)

Cash in bank of £337,530; (2019: £377,252).

The total income figure shown above does include funds raised for specific charities or projects which therefore do not form part of the church’s operational income. These amounts include the Lent Appeal, £26k, the Mozart concert, £5.5k, the Activate grant, £15.8k and amounts raised for Glass Door of £2.3k. 

Hall income was reduced due its closure during lockdowns and restrictions on activities which could take place although fortunately Playwam was able to resume from June onwards. 

The stoppage of church services also meant cash collections and receipts from yellow envelopes were reduced. However, the introduction of CAF Donate has been very positive raising almost £19k from 253 one-off donations, with 19 individuals signing up as regular donors using this method of giving. Stewardship income increased by £3k however and we now have 178 planned givers on our records.

The online Bazaar proved very successful raising £5.7k and we claimed £8k via the furlough scheme.

The most significant costs were the Common Fund contribution of £105k and expenditure incurred on the building project of £38.5k. These latter costs have enabled the project to almost reach the stage of submitting an application for planning permission.

The results show a deficit of £56k which is explained by the investment being made in the future of the church through the building project. The reduction in cash balances reflect this deficit although the church retains an investment portfolio valued at £98k at the end of 2020.

The vicar expressed his thanks and appreciation to Fred and to Sarah Rae who once again have managed church finances prudently and effectively during a most difficult year. He also expressed gratitude to others in the team who manage Gift Aid and count/bank collections.

b. Building Anew

Steve Randall, chair of the Governance Group which is overseeing “Building Anew” had written a short
summary of the progress of the project.

Although progress has been hindered by the pandemic, the project has moved forward with designs completed (although subject to slight modification following verbal feedback from LBRUT), excavations of trial pits in the churchyard undertaken (which revealed no significant problems to address) and preliminary cost plans submitted by the QS. The costs are estimated currently to amount to approximately £920k, excluding VAT, with a contingency of £215k added for potential archaeological and other unforeseen costs.

The project is now in the pre-application consultation phase which involves presenting and discussing the proposed scheme with statutory bodies and other stakeholders to elicit feedback and advice for a final planning application to be submitted. To date, feedback has been largely positive. However, we are awaiting written feedback from LBRUT.

Extensive work has gone into the preparation of a fundraising plan and communication materials. The church will start to actively raise funds following receipt of final planning permission which we hope to receive in Autumn 2021.

One question was raised on the likely costs of the project and the potential for the church to get into a situation where funds were not available to see it through to completion. The vicar confirmed that the Governance Group has taken a cautious approach to this project throughout and no contracts with builders and others involved in the building stage will be entered into until the church is in receipt of 85%-90% of the required funds; in addition, he expects that we will also have pledges or encouraging responses from grant providers, organisations and/or individuals for the remaining amounts. Loans are also available from the Diocese at favourable rates of interest should we need funds to assist with completion but this would be a last resort.

The vicar expressed his thanks and appreciation to Steve Randall and all those serving on the Governance Group for their advice and commitment to this project.
c. Church Building & Churchyard:
Robin Field-Smith had written a comprehensive report on the work done to repair and maintain the church building and churchyard.

Unfortunately, the pandemic has meant that the church has been closed for several months during the past year. However, during the times when it was allowed to open, Robin reported that although measures were in place to allow for social distancing this did not deter people from visiting either for services or for private prayer. Many have expressed their appreciation that the church remains welcoming and have enjoyed hearing of its history and heritage.

The church has received faculties to upgrade the WiFi and to allow for. the installation and use of live-streaming equipment.

Work has also been carried out in the churchyard which is recognised as a site of “exceptional significance”. A churchyard management plan has been finalised and agreed with the PCC & LBRUT which sets out responsibilities for maintenance and development. Alongside this we now have membership of “Caring for God’s Acre”, a charity which provides support and advice on churchyards and burial grounds and we are also promoting the “Adopt a Grave” scheme to encourage individuals/groups to choose a grave to keep tidy of weeds, etc.

d. Parish Hall

Jo O’Hagan, chair of the Hall committee reported that the Hall had had to close in Spring last year for a few months due to the CV crisis. However, luckily Playwam was able to resume from June onwards. At the current time, it seems we can look forward to more normality and bookings are being made to reflect this. It is also possible that coffee can be served in the hall after the 10am service from mid-May onwards.

Jo expressed her particular thanks to Suzanne, our parish administrator, for the work she did to ensure that the hall remained Covid secure and that all rules and regulations were followed to keep everyone visiting the hall safe. She also wished to thank Jim Carthew who has sadly retired from the committee after many years of loyal and devoted service assisting with hall maintenance.

The vicar expressed his thanks to Jo for her work as chair of the Hall committee. 

e. Recording St Mary’s:
Sue Stevens reported that although there have been fewer physical meetings over the last year, the enthusiasm for this project remains and the work is now in its final stages. This work has been completed by a wonderful team of volunteers who have devoted their time to researching and recording so much of historical significance to the church. Sue expects the final report to be ready by Autumn 2021.

7. Worship & Nurture
a. Children’s ministry & safeguarding:
Ruth Chaperlin, Children’s Champion, was pleased to note that despite the pandemic curtailing Sunday School and Church Mice for several months, the 9am service had continued almost uninterrupted with Rev Mary Hawes leading and introducing new ideas to encourage and engage families with young children. Family Fun Time has been particularly well-received and Mary commented on how pleased she was by the commitment shown by both regular and new families. She also expressed her thanks to Cathy Randall and Rev Chris Kennedy for their energy and support during this challenging time.

Mary Field-Smith, our safeguarding officer, reported on a quiet year with regard to safeguarding issues due to the curtailment of so many activities although extra work was required to complete DBS requirements for those volunteering to help out with the Parish Care team. However, she did encourage everyone to approach her or others on the safeguarding team should they have any concerns and reminded everyone of the need for vigilance when it comes to safeguarding matters.

b. Choir & Music
Derek Saunders, our music director had written a comprehensive report on the musical life of the church during the last 12 months. Although the choir had been unable to rehearse as usual on a Friday evening, it was not long before Derek put things in place to rehearse via Zoom, encouraging each choir member to record their own singing and submit the recording for subsequent editing for inclusion in the online 10am service. It is hoped that it won’t be too long before normal rehearsals can resume.

The vicar expressed his appreciation and thanks to Derek and the choir for their determination to continue as normally as possible during these past months. Thanks were also given to Dean Ryan for the continued support he offers to the musical life of the church.

c. Churches Together
Malcolm Eady reported that although none of the usual annual events had been able to take place during 2020, many Zoom meetings had been held which provided support and the opportunity to address how the work of CTT could continue. 

This meant that although the annual Christmas Day lunch could not be held, the congregation of St John’s in Hampton Wick (who would have been responsible for the lunch this year) decided to provide a lunch in people’s homes with preparations being made in their large kitchen under the supervision of Luis the chef who has previously prepared the lunch in Elleray Hall. 100 volunteers offered their time for preparation and distribution all while complying with Covid regulations. A remarkable achievement!

At Easter a limited joint service was held in our own churchyard. This was so well-received that plans are in place to offer regular services in the churchyard given that we have invested in the technology to enable this.

d. Nurture courses:
A remarkable number of nurture courses have been held this year. Rev Caroline Halmshaw noted that in normal years, these courses are popular and well-supported. However, given that most courses had taken place via Zoom, they had attracted a wider audience than usual, helping people stay connected with church life. Advent, Pilgrim and Lent courses proved to be stimulating and thought-provoking and the discussion group formed to discuss Father Azariah’s book, Ghost Ship, had raised challenging issues.

Caroline also highlighted the creation of the Morning & Evening Prayer group on Zoom. This group, which also connects via WhatsApp, has a regular attendance of 25 people who pray for the Church and community. It has brought so many people together offering comfort and a connection during a time when many felt isolated. Sue Lindenberg had written a personal reflection on this in the Annual Report alongside a report on the podcast “Reflections in Strange Times” which had also been helpful and reassuring during difficult and anxious times.

8. Communications
Despite the difficulties of the last 12 months, the Comms team have succeeded in delivering the monthly newsletter by hand or online. There have been successful developments in terms of technical provision not least due to the online Sunday services posted onto You Tube and the weekly e-bulletin which has ensured that the parish is kept fully informed of service times, zoom links for coffee and the nurture courses and other news and developments

The vicar expressed his appreciation and thanks to the Comms team and particularly to Jennifer Paynter who has now stood down as chair of this working group.
9. Pastoral Care
Pastoral care provision has never been more important than during the last 12 months and even though many activities have had to be curtailed, eg the Community café, Memory café and the Winter Night Shelter, other initiatives, set up in response to the pandemic, were devised with extraordinary speed and organisation. The Parish Care team arranged a collective response to reach out and offer practical, emotional and spiritual support, including the Big Ring Round whereby a number of volunteers attempted to contact all those on the Electoral Roll. This resulted in a considerable number of requests for help with shopping or just a phone call to those who were feeling anxious or lonely during this challenging time.

Again, the vicar thanked all those who had been involved with pastoral care, acknowledging the benefits that a caring and pro-active community can offer.
10. Links
a. St Mary & St Peter’s CofE Primary School.

Malcolm Eady had produced a detailed report on activities and developments at the church school.
The school has also had to rise to the challenges of the CV crisis this year. The school had been closed for significant periods of time due to various lockdowns, but by the time of the 2nd lockdown from January to March, online provision had significantly improved with a concentration on academic and pastoral provision. The school is now open again and all are working hard to ensure that the school continues to operate safely enabling all children to continue their education in as normal a way as possible.

Rev Mary Hawes, as chair of the board of governors, reported that the recent interview process for the appointment of a new headteacher had been successful and she was looking forward to making an announcement on the outcome in the next few days.

The vicar expressed his thanks to Malcolm for his report and also to Mary Hawes for her hard work and dedication as chair the Board of Governors.

b. Hampton Deanery Synod.

Sue Stevens had written a comprehensive report on the activities of the Deanery Synod. There were 2 significant meetings this year, the 1st focussing on Bishop Graham’s 2030 Vision and the 2nd addressing the changes made in respect of the selection of those wishing undertake clergy training. Rev Chris Kennedy also gave a presentation on the progress of the new Sports Ministry, Activate.
c. Activate

There was a more detailed report on the remit and activities of Activate in the Annual Report written by Sarah Hallett who is its new Operations Manager. Rev Chris Kennedy who was present at the meeting expressed his thanks for the warm welcome and support he had received since beginning his role as Pioneer Minister. Although the ambitions of this new ministry have been frustrated by the restrictions imposed by the pandemic, a great of work is going on with support for food banks, online exercise classes and the recent well-being programme with a number of individuals joining in from various parishes in the Deanery.

d. ALMA

The crisis in Mozambique caused by illness and the displacement of people in the north east of the country has been given more coverage in the press recently. Suzie Gordon, Alma rep, was therefore pleased to report that the Lent Appeal had focussed on Crisis in Mozambique which raised almost £10k. Suzie keeps in regular contact with Bishop Manuel who has also reported on developments with regard to building the new school and the discovery of water when drilling for the new well.

e. Fairtrade

Again, Covid restrictions have limited the number of opportunities for the sale of Fairtrade goods over the last year. Susan Jacobs has been our sole representative for Fairtrade for many years and she expressed the wish that others in parish try to offer more active support.
f. Handbells

Although opportunities have been limited over the year, the Handbell group have kept in touch via online resources. The group hopes to gather in person again shortly although social distancing requirements will continue to restrict what they can do.

The vicar expressed his thanks to Sheila for her commitment to this group which encompasses goodwill and fellowship.

g. Parish Pub Lunch

Despite the pubs being closed for significant periods of time over the last 12 months, those who enjoyed gathering for coffee and pub lunches have kept in touch, meeting every week via Zoom. It seems likely that more normal gatherings will resume shortly with a group of 6 planning to meet at the Anglers this week!

h. Plain & Pearl

Yet again, this group rose to the challenges raised by the Pandemic with sewing workshops on Zoom proving particularly sociable. The group now has its own website and managed to sell goods for the Bazaar raising a very impressive £1,300.

i. Welcare

Margaret Squire continues to be the church representative for Welcare and she reported that like other groups the charity had to adapt to new ways of working. St Mary’s offers normally offers specific support via the Carol Service and the Lent Lunch. The former did not take place but the Lent Lunch took place online and raised £1,375.

11. Looking Ahead
The vicar presented a summary of the church Mission Action Plan for 2021-2022

The MAP uses the framework set out by the Diocesan 2030 Vision while recognising the same parish vision we have sought to encompass over the last few years. Using the headings of Confident Disciples, Creative Growth and Compassionate Communities, the vicar has identified 5 areas to focus on over the next 12 months:

· Deepening our Faith – via our weekly services (online and in person), faith courses & adult confirmation. We will also initiate projects addressing how the church responds to different gender/sexual identities and seek to widen our perspective and understanding of these issues.

· Building Anew- the church development project and what it will require in terms of community engagement, fund-raising and construction.

· Growing Younger – restarting Church Mice, Sunday School & offering confirmation to our young adults. Other plans revolve around a young music group and discussion groups for 20-30year olds.

· Serving the Community – opening up the Memory café & Community café, developing the Activate social prescribing programme and continuing our involvement with Glass Door and the Winter Night Shelter. The planned new war memorial in church will also provide a historical focus for both regular and occasional visitors to our building.

· Caring for the Environment – the church will hold a special service on 9 May which has been designated Climate Sunday. This will explain the remit of the new Sustainability group and expand on our plans to improve the biodiversity of the churchyard.
12. Any Other Business
There was no other business.
Robin Field-Smith proposed a vote of thanks to our talented and committed clergy team: Joe, Martin, Mary, Caroline & Roz. The parish is privileged to benefit from their leadership which has been duly illustrated by the ways in which communal worship has continued in so many imaginative and inspiring ways.

The meeting closed at 9.10pm following the Grace.
